
March 19, 2025 
 
The Honorable John Thune             ​ ​ ​ ​ The Honorable Mike Johnson 
Majority Leader                                     ​ ​ ​ Speaker 
U.S. Senate                                                        ​ ​ U.S.  House of Representatives​
​
The Honorable Mike Crapo ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ The Honorable Jason Smith​
Chairman​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ Chairman 
Senate Finance Committee ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ House Ways & Means Committee 
U.S. Senate​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ U.S. House of Representatives​
 
Dear Speaker Johnson, Majority Leader Thune, Chairman Crapo, and Chairman Smith, 
 
As leaders in the pro-life community and part of the Blueprint for Life Coalition, we urge you to 
prioritize the needs of children and families in the upcoming reconciliation package. With 
majorities in both chambers and a Republican President, you have an unprecedented opportunity 
to reorient our tax code to better serve families in our nation. We know an endless stream of 
priorities pull at your time and attention in a moment like this, but we argue that none is as 
pivotal for the long-term well-being of our nation as building a tax code that helps American 
families flourish. When American families are strong, America is strong, and we can all look to a 
future full of hope and prosperity. 
 
It’s a tough time to be a parent in America. Millions of low-income and working-class parents 
are straining against the ever-increasing costs of raising a child. Shifting cultural norms and 
polarization have created a perilous parenting environment. Polling consistently shows that one 
of the key reasons parents delay or fear childbearing, or even choose to have an abortion, is 
because of financial strain and related instability. This should not be the case. We need a culture 
that celebrates life and ensures families have the resources, opportunities, and environment 
needed to support their children. 
 
While more than the action of government will be needed to affect change in this area, you have 
an important part to play in creating a financial environment that allows families to thrive. In this 
reconciliation package, we urge you to prioritize pro-family policy.  
 
We ask that you prioritize the following policies: ​
​
1) Expand the Child Tax Credit: considerable Child Tax Credit (CTC) expansion that both 
makes up for value lost due to inflation and further expands the CTC to better provide flexible 
resources to parents. Republicans led the charge on CTC expansion during the Tax Cuts and Jobs 
Act (TCJA), and have consistently supported further expansion since. 
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2) Extend Paid Family Leave: Whether through a federal program, an expanded employer 
credit, or other means. Parents and employers will benefit tremendously from greater federal 
generosity and certainty with respect to paid leave, allowing millions of parents to stay 
connected to the workforce while providing their newborn with the kind of present, loving 
parenting that sets them up for a lifetime of flourishing. Republicans led the charge on the 45S 
tax credit - an employer-claimed credit offsetting up to 25 percent of wages paid to employees on 
paid leave - during the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA), and should lead in this effort again. 
 
3) Include a Tax Credit for Pregnancy Resource Centers: Pregnancy resource centers (PRCs) 
have helped vulnerable mothers and fathers facing unplanned pregnancies since the late 1960’s. 
These centers were founded to provide pregnancy related resources and life-affirming support at 
a time when states were pushing to legalize abortion. Today, there are nearly 3,000 PRCs across 
the country offering a variety of services typically at no cost. The tax credit would help to spur 
greater private sector donations to support PRCs. These centers rely on the donations and time of 
individuals who are committed to caring for the needs of women, children, and their families. 
 
4) Provide Immediate Economic Support to Parents at the Time of Birth: There’s nothing 
more pro-family than trying to soften the costs associated with welcoming a new child into the 
world. This includes smoothing over those periods of postpartum expenses, forgone income, and 
physical recovery for new mothers. If we want to help parents defray the cost of becoming 
parents, we should financially support them, and through reconciliation, Republicans can lead 
the way. 
 
We urge you to make each one of these permanent realties.These policies are transformational 
and popular across the political spectrum. We urge you to seize this unique political moment, 
providing support to parents and children that will strengthen our nation for generations to come. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
John Mize 
CEO, Americans United for Life 
 
Kristan Hawkins ​
President, Students for Life Action 
 
Patrick T. Brown 
Fellow, Ethics and Public Policy Center 
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Terry Schilling​
President, American Principles Project 
 
Craig DeRoche​
CEO, Family Policy Alliance 
 
Dr. Christina Francis 
CEO, AAPLOG Action 
 
Lila Rose​
Founder and President, Live Action 
 
Serrin M. Foster 
President, Feminists For Life 
 
O. Carter Snead​
Charles E.Rice Professor of Law, University of Notre Dame; Fellow, Ethics and Public Policy 
Center 
 
Robert P. George​
McCormick Professor of Jurisprudence, Princeton University 
 
Kristen Day 
Executive Director, Democrats for Life of America 
 
Eric J. Scheidler 
Executive Director, Pro-Life Action League 
 
Catherine Glenn Foster 
President & CEO, First Rights Global 
 
Jeff Bradford 
President, Human Coalition 
 
Jor-El Godsey 
President, Heartbeat International 
 
Roland C. Warren 
President & CEO, Care Net 
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Monica Snyder​
Executive Director, Secular Pro-Life 
 
Destiny Herndon-De La Rosa​
President, New Wave Feminists 
 
Missy Martinez-Stone​
CEO, Center for Client Safety 
 
Jack Champagne​
Executive Director, Rehumanize International  
 
Ramesh Ponneru​
Editor, National Review 
​
Charles C. Camosy 
Professor, Creighton University School of Medicine 
 
Erika Bachiochi​
Fellow, Ethics and Public Policy Center; Editor-in-Chief, Fairer Disputations  
 
Benjamin Watson​
Author, Analyst, Justice Advocate 
 
Leah Libresco Sargeant​
Author, The Dignity of Dependence  
 
Walter Kim 
President, National Association of Evangelicals 
 
Carlos Duran 
President, National Hispanic Pastors Alliance 
 
Margaret Iuculano 
President, Christian Employers Alliance 
 
Abby Johnson, 
CEO and Founder, And Then There Were None and ProLove Ministries 
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Brandy Meeks​
President/CEO, Vitae Foundation 
 
Kathryn Jean Lopez 
Senior Fellow, National Review Institute 
 
Stephanie Summers 
CEO, Center for Public Justice 
 
Michael New 
The Catholic University of America 
 
 
*Affiliations are for identification purposes only 
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